SHENFIELD HIGH SCHOOL

Minutes of Governors’ School Standards and Performance Meeting

held on Thursday 19th January 2023
at 4.30pm

Present:   Mr Julian Beard, Mr David Churchill (DC), Mrs Jo Gray (JG) arrived at 4.55pm, 
                   Mrs Katharine Boulton (KB), Mrs Karuna Shaunak-Hobbs (KSH), Miss Clare Costello (CCO), Mrs J Martin (JMA), Mr J Sands (JS), Mr A Cooke (ACO), Mr Stuart Roberts
Apologies:  Mrs Clare Hoddy, 
Minutes taken by: Mrs C Watson
	1. 
	Welcome and Apologies
DC welcomed everyone to the meeting and chaired the meeting in JB absence for items 1 to 5.
JB arrived at 4.38 and chaired the meeting from item 6.



	2. 
	Minutes of last meeting held on 20th October 2022
The minutes were agreed and were signed by DC.


	3. 
	Matters Arising
JS asked how the new numeracy strategy is going?  JMA informed the committee that Neville Dennehy (Team Leader - Maths) will be asked to present at the next meeting, so Governors can understand what the numeracy strategy is as NDE has devised it himself.
Action:  Neville Dennehy to present on the numeracy strategy on 2nd May

JS highlighted that the careers offer is very important and she knows we were launching apprenticeships in January but it may be too early to report on this.  ACO explained that the lady we had has left and we have sourced another person who will be launching apprenticeships on 10th February to our Year 13.  
JS asked because of staffing issues some BTEC courses were not offered last year, do we know what our provision will be for this year’s Year 12?  JMA informed JS that Business BTEC and Health and Social Care are going back on and Politics has been added.


	4. 
	Business Declarations of Interest
None.


	5. 
	Review S&P Terms of Reference
JS asked JMA to what extend will we be using ALPS in KS5?  JMA confirmed that following the Y13 mocks these will be reported in ALPs.
JS asked and it was agreed for the following changes to be made/item feedback noted:-
· Paragraph 2 – should be better to state ‘SEND’ instead of ‘SEN’
· Paragraph 5 – Refers to the review of the school’s curriculum on a regular basis and suggested that we look at this at a future meetings
· Paragraph 10 – refers to the ‘Special Educational Needs code of practice’ would it be better to state the ‘SEND policy and SEND information report’ because that better reflects what is on our website

· Paragraph 13 – JS asked what the best way is to fulfil our oversight of key training by support and teaching staff?  DC suggested that it is part of CCO’s report or an item on the agenda would be useful.
Action: Curriculum monitoring and INSET training to be placed on future agenda to ensure Governors are compliant



	6. 
	Y11 Mock Analyse
JB and DC thanked JMA for the data and the way laid out was very useful.

Following the circulation of the data with the agenda JMA highlighted the following:-
Explaining some context to the data:-

241 in this cohort compared with 207 in last year’s

127 Boys



114 Girls

32 PP




52 SEN (3 EHCP)


14 EAL
46 High
141 Middle
38 Low (based on prior attainment)
We have seven students not in school at present for a number of reasons eg medical or mental health reasons. 

3 very recent Mid-Year entrances (November or January of Year 11)

3 started in June of Year 10

1 in April of Year 10

2 in March of Year 10

1 in February of Year 10

2 in November of Year 10

5 in September of Year 10 

17 Students have joined SHS within the KS4 delivery we had to take these students because we are not full.
A8 
44.93 
(last year’s Mocks 45.99 and summer 2022 result 49.59)

P8
-0.73
(summer 2022 -0.24)

English Best is below last year’s Dec mock for 9 to 5 and 9 to 4, but 8% increase at 9 to 7 (this year’s mock was a lot more comprehensive).
Maths slight increase on last year’s Dec Mock at 9 to 5 and 9 to 4 and the same result at 9 to 7 (hoping that further progress through the Further Maths qualification will help this increase).
English and Maths 9 to 5 4% higher than last year’s Dec Mock 

English and Maths 9 to 4 2% higher than last year’s Dec Mock

Meeting with Ben Clifford, Sarah Whitfield, Neville Dennehy and Phil Russell to look at those getting maths and not English and vice versa and both at 4 and 5.
Groups

A8 Boys    42.99 (last year’s Dec Mock 45.26, 2022 result 48.60)     P8 -0.72   

A8 Girls     47.15 (last year’s Dec Mock 46.78, 2022 result 50.66)     P8 -0.74  

A8 PP
       38.95 (last year’s Dec Mock 38.70, 2022 result 40.02)    P8 -1.15 2022 result -0.87 

A8High      63.59 (last year’s Dec Mock 63.1, 2022 result 65.73)
      P8 -0.67 2022 result -0.35

A8 Middle  43.65 (last year’s Dec Mock 43.5, 2022 result 47.3)         P8 -0.76 2022 result -0.25

A8 Low      26.16 (last year’s Dec Mock 30.6, 2022 result 34.1)
      P8 -0.73 2022 result 0.02

A8 SEN      35.20 (last year’s Dec Mock 33.16, 2022 result 37.86)     P8 -0.81

9 to 7%

Subjects currently doing better than last year’s Dec mocks and 2022 result are; Biology; Chemistry; Physics; Computer Science; Drama; English Language; English Literature; Spanish.

Subjects currently doing better or in line than last year’s Dec Mocks but below 2022 result are; Art; Business Studies; Film; Food; Maths. 

Subjects currently below last year’s Mock and below 2022 result are; Geography, History, Music, PE, Science, Sociology.
9 to 5%

Subjects currently doing better than last year’s Dec mocks and 2022 result are; Biology; Chemistry; Computer Science.

Subjects currently doing better or in line than last year’s Dec Mocks but below 2022 result are; Art; Film; Maths, Physics, Spanish.

Subjects currently below last year’s Mock and below 2022 result are; Business Studies; Drama; English Language; English Literature; Food; Geography, History, Music, PE, Science, Sociology.
9 to 4%

Subjects currently doing better than last year’s Dec mocks and 2022 result are; Biology; Chemistry.

Subjects currently doing better or in line than last year’s Dec Mocks but below 2022 result are; Art; Computer Science; Film; Maths, Physics, Spanish.

Subjects currently below last year’s Mock and below 2022 result are; Business Studies; Drama; English Language; English Literature; Food; Geography, History, Music, PE, Science, Sociology.

Grades 

Summer 2022 204 students our current Year 11 roll is 241.  With that in mind 9 to 7 grade look higher than last year’s mock but we still need more equally the number to 3 to 1 grades also looks significantly higher and needs to be shifted up the grades.
One less U at this stage as last year but the 20 in history, seven in maths, five in English Language, 4 in business are of concern and are and will continue to be looked into.  These are going to be investigated with Team Leaders with JMA and CCO.
After a SLT meeting, a comprehensive list has been put together and this was circulated.  The document highlighted the 15 actions put into place and when the actions will be completed by and JMA went through the action points.
JB thanked JMA for the document and thought it was impressive.

JB asked why there is not a walking talking mock for maths?  JMA highlighted that we will speak with Neville Dennehy to see if this would be advantageous to maths.  CCO also explained that the English walking talking mock is the paper 2 and it is about their timing. Maths is very different, a question is set and a set time given to answer the question then they go on to the next question.  

JB asked on recent past paper are the questions that hold the higher marks where students may have a mental block worked on so students feel they have more confidence going into the exam.  JMA explained that at maths Foundation and Higher are separated and therefore it may be best to work with students in teaching classes.  JSA explained that the Foundation content will be finished this week therefore they will be revising from now on and the Higher class has more content and will be finished before Easter when revision starts.  

DC highlighted that we can see the improvement in maths and also the match but English was different this year; what was the English Department’s feeling about this mock?  JMA replied that last year the English paper was not so comprehensive (it did not cover so much content).  Ben Clifford feels this year’s mock is more of a reflection of where they are at.  He has done quite a lot of question analysis which will also help for future teaching and interventions.  JSA confirmed that the maths paper was the exact paper as last year so a direct comparison.
JB asked how many teachers fall into the ‘inexperienced year 11 teachers’ category?  JMA informed JB that JSA is doing an audit with departments but it is not a huge number, perhaps 3 or 4.  JSA explained that we have the highest number of ECT teachers that we have ever had before who are learning as they go.

JB asked is there any coloration, that you can identify, between inexperienced teachers and subjects.  JMA answered that not at the moment, but we may have after the subject exam review meetings.  JMA explained that exam marker do help with moderating, resources and expertise.

JB highlighted that there are some challenging dates on the document, and asked at would point, as a Governing body would we know what information you have gleaned.   CCO suggested this is reported at the next S&P meeting in May but discussed reporting in March would be better as students would have started exams in May.
Action:  Feedback findings from Year 11 raising achievement document in March
CCO explained the data is the worst case scenario because of all those students JMA spoke about eg the non-attenders and the students who have recently joined us.  The Year 11 plan is about marginal gains so we are looking at everything about how Year 11 perform from this time.  As you can see there are on 13 school weeks left before the exams.  JSA highlighted that the teachers who are going to make the most impactful changes are the middle leaders; staff who have done the analysis, work with the department and who work with the students every day who are actually going to make a difference.
JB asked if the same will be applied to Year 13.  CCO confirmed that the same principle will be applied and Y13 are sitting their mocks at the moment.

DC asked as well as the raw data and all the other factors, when SLT looked at the data were there any subjects that were of a particularly worry?  JMA highlighted what was previously said in the information given previously in the meeting eg the number of U grades in history and JSA is investigating.  This will be looked into at the exam review meetings.  Also you need to bear in mind the cohort and type of students is different.  We will look into what we can do to support the Team Leaders to help improve the picture.
DC stated that in terms of attainment it might not be as high but in terms of progress that will hopefully will be a better picture.  JMA pointed out to DC that he must not forget the students that were outlined in the beginning that will have a significant impact and that is why they were put in.  DC suggested that in 2023/24 it might be helpful to take out some of those students to give a fairer reflection of what the team has been able to do.
KB asked about the key students for mentoring, does that include high achievers who could do better?  JMA confirmed that the mentoring will be across the board and students who would benefit from having a mentor.

JS always recognises the importance of data in context and she pointed out that we have fewer high ability students this year and greater numbers of lower and middle ability students, we have a considerable number of mid-term entrants along with SEND and EAL so we always need to bear this in mind.  The one subject that jumps out is history, not only with the U grade but the significant number of 1 and 2 grades.  With only 13 weeks left, it is going to be a significant challenge to find out why and what could be done but it would helpful in May to get feedback.
Action:  Feedback in May what the picture looks like for history

JS asked what engagement is like with the students.  JMA explained that after the Year 11 Conference student engagement is always much better because it is a reality check.  SLT are going into classes to inforce this.  CCO highlighted that as SLT we want to ensure revision is purposeful, targeted and teacher led.  
JS, DC and JB thanked JMA for the data analysis which was very informative.

DC offered two offers of help as he has contacts at Pearson and Edexcel who may be able to help with a discount on revision guides and he offered to help run a revision for maths A level.


	7. 
	Assessment and progress model update
CCO presented a Powerpoint and highlighted the following:-
· We know we have some group understanding to get to in terms of assessment and how it works and Governors need to understand the format of the progress the students are making

· SHS uses the curriculum as the model of progress.  We need to ensure we are planning for and structuring our curriculum and assessing from that how the students are doing.  The assessment processes and reporting of that is telling us that students are knowing, remembering and doing more of the curriculum 

· How are we reflecting that back so we have some work to do on the communication and understanding
· We need to ensure our curriculum is a successful model of progress and in order for the curriculum to be a successful model of progress it needs to provides the answers to questions gained through assessment

· What does child x or need to be able to do know/do/understand better?

· Are some classes underperforming compared to others?

· How are different cohorts performing?

· Do some teachers need support/ development or challenge?

· How well has a department taught that area of the curriculum?

· What does this assessment tell us about our curriculum design/ pitch/ interest etc
· We need to look at what the different stakeholders need from our assessment information

· Student – where am I, where am I going and how am I going to get there?

· Teacher – What gaps do I have at individual student and at class level?

· Team – Does the performance of different groups tell me something about the teachers/group dynamics etc?  How well have we delivered that area of the curriculum?  What development needs are there?

· SLT and Governors – need to be able to scrutinise summaries of teacher performance, cohort performance in order to spot trends and patterns

· Parents – How is their child performing compared to others in the cohort.  Are they working hard and happy?  Are they doing as well or better this year compared to last?

· We know there are inconsistencies

· The next steps, there should always be next steps because it is never done and each cohort is different 

· Confirm that subject curricula are effectively and appropriately sequenced – reviewing, standard practice
· Quality assure assessments and further develop if/ where identified – are those assessments allowing that part of the curriculum to talk to us?
· Review whole school assessment policy – to make sure it is fit for purpose
· Review whole school data and information strategy/ principles – this is what we are doing
· We also need to review Edulink and what the output is available because then we have identified that there is all this great work going in but actually in some areas what parents are being asked to navigate is not necessarily helpful

· CCO explained that this is a process we need to do and there is not a major problem but it is a case of going back and reviewing and make sure everyone understands what the school is doing.

JS thanked CCO for her presentation and found it helpful, JS explained that one of key things for her is the effectiveness of assessment because one part of it is giving you the information and that has to be absolutely right across every subject.  CCO confirmed that departments have put lots of work into this for a long period of time so it is most probably time now to go back and review this.  The question parents will most probably ask is, ‘how well is my child doing?’ and some parents would still have issues that they do not quite understand that question fully.  DC confirmed that he thinks that at years 10 to 13 is it clear and as Governors is it clear but feels there is still the question how years 7 to 9 are doing.  

KB thinks parents appreciate knowing where their child is in comparison with their cohort but also where parents look, in terms of flight paths, if that child is at the top of the cohort that student but that student may not be doing as well as they could be.  It was agreed that it is not that straight forward and JSA explained that is the problem with age related expectations.  
ACO highlighted that in Year 12 they see so many new students who have used different systems, we see an instance response because this makes sense.  We phased it in and upskilled staff and parents.  
CCO understands that there is work to be done on communication.

JG highlighted an issue with Edulink and the way data goes to parents.  The view is different on different devices; some information is missing on a device compared to another. Care needs to be given that not all parents can see the information.  Highlighted that the phone is the device least information is displayed.  JG appreciates the liveness of it and it changes from day to day but it is not perfect.

 

	8. 
	Destination information
ACO explained this information has taken so long to be available because even though we have a good idea who have applied to university or applied for an apprenticeship however they tend to change their minds and they apply after.  We have to wait until we receive the UCAS report that students are at a particular university.  Then we have a problem that the large proportion who do not go to university we find it difficult to get hold of them.  We done a good job this year in finding this information:-

University 

52% 
85 students


Apprenticeship

16%
27 students


Employment

22%
36 students


Gap year

 2%
 2 students






12 students unemployed – some of these may have a 




part time job

We ask Emma Domain (Careers Advisor) for help, to provide external support.  We do the best we can to find out this information.

Typically, 50% go to university.  This year we have 179 in the year group and 79 have applied to university, we still have about 14 applications that are live.  No Oxford or Cambridge applications this year.  A student got into Cambridge to study law last year.
We have 175 of our current Year 11s who have applied to Sixth Form; this information has been passed to Team Leaders.  We have had over 500 external applications.

JS asked if the entry requirements have been kept the same as in previous years.  ACO confirmed that largely they have been kept the same but we do review them and CCO has been a fresh pair of eyes. Some have changed, some have not changed and some are higher.  We have had to consider the teachers because we are taking brighter kids and we are not doing as well as we could do.

JB asked why are there a few ‘not placed’ entries on the information?  ACO informed JB that potentially if a student is not placed they could go through ‘clearing’ and pick up something but sometimes they do not.

JS asked if we are seeing a decline in unconditional offers or do they seem to be increasing?  ACO explained that universities seem to be pushier this year, requesting students need to accept places.  Unconditional seem to be the ‘norm’ now.

CCO asked how are we advising our students to ask the question about how much face to face teaching is?   ACO explained that this is discussed with them and parents seem to be much more in turn with this.
DC asked what the ideal number would be for Year 12 next year?  ACO confirmed there are currently 197 in Year 13 and 146 in our current Year 12 and it is a nice mix and the classes have not been so packed.  ACO will work with whatever number he is asked to fill.  SR suggested as a financial answer that 220 would be idea but is aware that is not the only factor.  
ACO explained that we do like the flexibility of having our own students but we do not want to set them up to fail.  We had to make some really tough calls this year with our Year 12s and JSA and JMA in particular had to make these calls but this was the right thing to do.  Governors agreed that students need to be on the right courses, in the right institution for them.  


	9. 
	IDSR
CCO looked at the document circulated prior to the meeting and explained that some of these sections are out of date but highlighted the following:-

· On page 5, for disadvantaged students, the maths, EBacc and science was the lowest 20% in 2022
· There are positives, our SEND students attended school more than similar cohorts elsewhere

· What was interesting, was staff absence, 70% of teachers had at least one period of sickness.  CCO confirmed that staff absence will be looked at a bit more this year

· Different ethnic groups

· Year group characteristics, FSM is higher in Year 7, possibly a trend coming through

· Patterns of SEN, definitely feeling this
· Good news – languages value added is really good and humanities

Nothing of surprise.  It is interesting to look at the individual subject tables, there is not enough data to paint any picture.  Looking at business, there is a nice trend going up because of the success business has.  It is good to see more students taking Spanish.  
JS agreed that the IDSR data comes with a ‘health warning’ because of its historic nature but as long as there are no surprises.  CCO thinks it is good to reflect.  

DC stated that the outcomes for languages is brilliant and we can see that on the IDSR and the Year 11 data but in terms of the number of students taking languages, it looks like it has peaked, if we did something different, would we have more students taking languages in Year 10?  Student voice?  KSH is always asking these questions herself, with JMA, in terms of resourcing and development of the curriculum.  We have done lots of work around these things and the offering around it.  The national trend is bleak for languages; it does not mean because you can teach one language that you can teach another language.  There is an element of upskilling in the department that has taken place over the last few years.  KSH thinks there is an element of perception among parents that they are very challenging subjects, Spanish is easier.  Lots to consider and KSH is regularly talking to the department.

DC thinks languages is a school strength so it is a shame that more students do not take it.  Is there another way?  KSH confirmed there are lots of PR, face to face conversations, Option Evening, trips are big pulls.  JSA thinks there has been an impact of Covid on practice and therefore on confidence and the students are not confident to take the subject forward.  Therefore, the decline will not necessarily be a continuous decline and Brexit has had an effect on languages.
Discussed and explained scenarios that influences students to choose languages, how many students choose languages and then change their mind, the number of students required in a class to run it.  Discussed the subjects taken instead, triple science, geography and history.  DC thinks all the points are valid but would like to know what the student voice is.  KSH knows what the student voice is.  DC would like to know if Year 7 think it is too demanding learning two languages from scratch and does it put some of those students off?  KSH explained that we have a big proportion of SEN students who prefer French because it is grammar heavy and they prefer patterns and their identification of those.  It is about the quality of opportunity for all students.  Languages is two subjects, there is lots of effort to distinguish the two languages down to different colour books.


	10. 
	Any Other Business
DC asked if the end of year report 2022 was meeting all the statutory requirements or whether it needed any tweaking?  CCO clarified we are required to produce a written report, but we are not planning on going back to giving parents a piece of paper but will provide it in a way that if they want it, they can print if off.   We will look at something that is very clearly an end of year written report that covers all the requirements but it will not be a return to statement backs so do not put the burden on staff.
JB asked what the school’s plan will be with regard to the forthcoming planned strikes?  CCO confirmed the aim is to be open and students are in and we will look at contingency plans to enable that to happen.  Staff are letting me know but are not obliged to, if they will be striking - at the moment 4 are striking and 15/17 have said they are not.  We need to consider that staff will not be in because their child(ren)’s school is closed and that is a bigger problem.  JSA confirmed that in the background we are currently getting ‘Teams’ ready; this could be a whole year group delivered by one or two teachers.  
KB asked about the exam cohorts and JSA explained that if we are open it will be for those year groups first but it depends which teachers are in school.  KB asked if exam techniques could be delivered but JSA explained that we need to look at numbers in terms of safety.  JSA highlighted that we will have to support vulnerable students.  CCO will need to plan on the basis of what we do not know rather than what we know.  

DC requested that Governors see any communications sent to parents so they are aware of what is happening.

Action:  CCO to send parent communication re strikes to Governors


	11. 
	Date of next meeting
2nd May 2023


The meeting finished at 6.15pm
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